London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee AGM - 16 June 2016
Minutes of a meeting of London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee AGM held on Thursday 16 June 2016 at 2:30pm in the Conference Suite, London Councils, 59½ Southwark Street, London SE1 0AL
Present:
	Council
	Councillor

	Barking and Dagenham
	Apologies 

	Barnet
	Cllr Dean Cohen

	Bexley
	Apologies

	Brent
	Cllr Ellie Southwood

	Bromley
	Apologies

	Camden
	Cllr Phil Jones

	Croydon
	Cllr Stuart King

	Ealing
	Cllr Julian Bell (Chair)

	Enfield
	Cllr Daniel Anderson

	Greenwich
	      Apologies

	Hackney
	Cllr Feryal Demirci

	Hammersmith and Fulham
	Cllr Wesley Harcourt

	Haringey
	Apologies

	Harrow
	Cllr Graham Henson

	Havering
	Cllr Jason Frost 

	Hillingdon
	

	Hounslow
	Apologies

	Islington
	Cllr Claudia Webbe

	Kensington and Chelsea
	Cllr Tim Coleridge

	Kingston Upon Thames
	Cllr Phil Doyle

	Lambeth
	Cllr Jenny Brathwaite

	Lewisham
	Apologies

	Merton
	Cllr Martin Whelton

	Newham
	

	Redbridge
	Cllr John Howard

	Richmond Upon Thames
	Cllr Peter Buckwell

	Southwark
	Apologies

	Sutton
	Cllr Jill Whitehead 

	Tower Hamlets
	

	Waltham Forest
	Cllr Clyde Loakes

	Wandsworth
	Cllr Caroline Usher

	City of Westminster
	Cllr Robert Rigby (Deputy)

	City of London
	Apologies

	Transport for London
	Alex Williams 


1.
Apologies for Absence & Announcement of Deputies

Apologies:

Cllr Lynda Rice (LB Barking & Dagenham)

Cllr Alex Sawyer (LB Bexley)

Cllr Colin Smith (LB Bromley)

Cllr Sizwe James (RB Greenwich)

Cllr Peray Ahmet (LB Haringey)

Cllr Amrit Mann (LB Hounslow)

Cllr Alan Smith (LB Lewisham)

Cllr Ian Wingfield (LB Southwark)
Cllr Heather Acton (City of Westminster)
Christopher Hayward (City 0f London)
Deputies:

Cllr Robert Rigby (City of Westminster)

2.
Declaration of Interests
Freedom Pass Holders/60+ Oyster Cards

Cllr Wesley Harcourt (LB Hammersmith & Fulham), Cllr Phil Doyle (RB Kingston),

Cllr Peter Buckwell (LB Richmond), Cllr Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton), and Cllr Caroline Usher (LB Wandsworth). 
North London Waste Authority

Cllr Dean Cohen (LB Barnet), Cllr Phil Jones (LB Camden), Cllr Daniel Anderson (LB Enfield), Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney), Claudia Webbe (LB Islington) and Cllr Clyde Loakes (LB Waltham Forest). 
East London Waste Authority

Cllr John Howard (LB Redbridge)
Western Riverside Waste Authority
Cllr Wesley Harcourt (LB Hammersmith & Fulham) and Cllr Jenny Brathwaite (LB Lambeth).
South London Waste Partnership
Cllr Stuart King (LB Croydon), Cllr Martin Whelton (LB Merton), Cllr Phil Doyle (RB Kingston) and Cllr Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton).
London Waste & Recycling Board

Cllr Clyde Loakes (LB Waltham Forest)

Car Club

Cllr Julian Bell (LB Ealing – Chair), Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney) and Cllr Claudia Webbe (LB Islington)
Thames Regional Flood & Coastal Committee (RFCC)
Cllr Dean Cohen (LB Barnet)

Cllr Tim Coleridge (RB Kensington & Chelsea)

London Cycling Campaign

Cllr Julian Bell (Chair – LB Ealing) and Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney)
3.
Election of Chair
Councillor Loakes nominated Councillor Julian Bell (LB Ealing) to be Chair of TEC. Councillor Coleridge seconded this nomination. Councillor Julian Bell was elected as Chair of TEC for the 2016/17 municipal year.
The Chair informed members that this was the last TEC meeting that Nick Lester-Davis would be attending, as Spencer Palmer would now be the lead officer for TEC. The Chair thanked Nick Lester-Davis for all his work on TEC over the years. Nick Lester-Davis had an extensive CV, especially when it came to parking. Councillor Coleridge also thanked Nick Lester-Davis for his work on TEC on behalf of the Conservative Group. Nick Lester-Davis said that it had been a pleasure to work on the Committee over the years.

4.
Election of Vice Chairs of TEC
Councillor Loakes nominated Councillor Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney) to be the Labour Vice Chair of TEC, Councillor Tim Coleridge (RB Kensington and Chelsea) to be the Conservative Vice Chair of TEC, and Councillor Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton) to be the Liberal Democrat Vice Chair of TEC for 2016/17. The nominations were seconded by the Chair. The three vice chairs of TEC were duly elected. 
5.
Membership of London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee for 2016/17
The Committee received a report that presented members with the Committee’s membership for 2016/17
Decision: The Committee noted the membership of TEC for 2016/17.
6.
Appointment of the TEC Executive Sub Committee for 2016/17
The Committee received a report that set out the appointments to the TEC Executive Sub Committee for 2016/17.
Decision: The Committee elected the following members to the TEC Executive Sub Committee for 2016/17:
Labour

Cllr Julian Bell (LB Ealing – Chair)

Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney)

Cllr Daniel Anderson (LB Enfield)

Cllr Clyde Loakes (LB Waltham Forest)

Cllr Claudia Webbe (LB Islington)

Cllr Alan Smith (LB Lewisham)

Conservative

Cllr Tim Coleridge (RB Kensington & Chelsea)

Cllr Caroline Usher (LB Wandsworth)

Cllr Phil Doyle (RB Kingston-upon-Thames) – was previously Cllr Alex Sawyer (LB Bexley)

Cllr Heather Acton (City of Westminster)

Liberal Democrat

Cllr Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton)

City of London

Christopher Hayward
7.
Nominations to TEC Outside Bodies and Appointment of Committee Advisers for 2016/17
The Committee received a report that sought nominations to the various outside bodies that related to the work of TEC for 2016/17
The Committee nominated the following members to the outside bodies:
Heathrow Airport Consultative Committee (HACC)

Cllr Steve Curran (LB Hounslow)

Deputy - Cllr Tim Coleridge (RB Kensington & Chelsea)
Thames Regional Flood & Coastal Committee (RFCC)

West – Cllr Dean Cohen (LB Barnet)

South West – Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton)
South East – Cllr Alan Smith (LB Lewisham)

North East – Cllr Lynda Rice (LB Barking & Dagenham)
Central North – Cllr Tim Coleridge (RB Kensington & Chelsea)

Central South – Cllr Jenny Brathwaite (LB Lambeth)
North – Cllr Daniel Anderson (LB Enfield) 
London Sustainable Development Commission

Cllr Claudia Webbe (LB Islington)

London Electric Vehicle Partnership (LEVP)

No nominations are needed as this partnership no longer convenes.
Urban Design London (UDL)
Cllr Daniel Moylan (RB Kensington & Chelsea)

Cllr Nigel Haselden (LB Lambeth)

London Waterways Commission

1 Labour nomination – To follow
Cllr Lynda Rice (LB Barking & Dagenham)

Cllr Terry Paton (RB Kingston)
Thames River Basin District Liaison Panel (Thames LP)

Cllr Alan Smith (LB Lewisham)
London City Airport Consultative Committee (LCACC)

1 Labour vacancy – To follow
London Waste & Recycling Board

Cllr Bassam Mahfouz (LB Ealing – Labour)

Cllr Nicholas Paget-Brown (RB Kensington & Chelsea – Conservative)

2 x Labour representatives to be advised on 7 October 2016

London Cycling Campaign (LCC)

Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney)

Appointment of Committee Advisers
It was noted that Katharina Winbeck would be looking to revise the TEC Committee Advisers, where appropriate.
It was noted that the Labour Group nominations would be finalised straight after the meeting.
Decision: The Committee:
· Agreed to pass the above names on to the Chief Executive of London Councils, for appointment to outside bodies, once they were all confirmed; 
· Agreed that Alan Edwards would write to the outside bodies to inform them of the TEC nominations; and
· Agreed to appoint the advisers to the Committee, as listed in the report, subject to Katharina Winbeck reviewing the advisers.
8.
TEC AGM Minutes of 18 June 2015
The minutes of the TEC AGM held on 18 June 2015 were noted, as they had already previously been agreed. 
9.
Chair’s Report
The Committee received a Chair’s report that updated members on transport and environment policy since the last TEC on 23 March 2016, and provided a forward look until the next TEC meeting on 13 October 2016. 
The Chair said that the report listed the new Mayor’s priorities. He informed members that Val Shawcross had been appointed the Deputy Mayor for Transport and would be attending a future TEC meeting. Cycle Superhighways had also been discussed at the recent TEC/TfL Commissioner meetings, where continuing support was expressed for Cycle Superhighways. 
Councillor Coleridge said that the Conservative Group supported a number of the Mayor’s new priorities. He said that other areas of interest were: a 20mph zone in London, the freeze on rail fares over four years, air quality (which had a big impact on all Londoners) and ULEZ. Councillor Webbe said that the new Mayor had pledged to implement 20mph speed limit zones across London. She said that her borough, LB Islington, wanted 20mph limits to cover all areas, sooner rather than later. 
Councillor Harcourt voiced concern over the noise from rail maintenance at night. He felt that some action needed to be taken to mitigate this noise. Councillor Rigby asked if there were any further updates with regards to the consultation on Cycle Superhighways that went out before the Mayoral election. 
Councillor Whitehead said that the introduction of a one-hour bus ticket was a good proposal. She said that there were concerns that the franchise for Southern and Thameslink were not up for renewal until 2022, and that TfL needed to take control of these franchises much more quickly. Councillor Whitehead said that there were also concerns over closing ticket offices and the need to improve the flooding situation, especially in the wake of the recent flash floods in Wallington, LB Sutton. She said that the Mayor’s pledge for cleaner buses using “Clean Bus Corridors” was welcomed.
Councillor Doyle said that car owners/users needed to be made aware as soon as possible about the ULEZ proposals as to what category their car was in and what the implications of this were. 
Alex Williams made the following comments to address members’ concerns:

· The new Mayor had only been elected five weeks ago and TfL had not had time to discuss a number of these issues with the Mayor, or Deputy Mayor Val Shawcross. 
· TfL was not aware of any specifics yet with regards to 20mph zones in London and no clarity on where they would be (although the desire was to include parts of the TLRN). 

· There was no Cycle Commissioner in post at present, and there needed to be a political grouping to make a decision on CS11.

· A bus “hopper” fare would be starting in September 2016. A step change needed to take place regarding improving the air quality of the bus fleet.

· The Mayor was currently in discussion with the Secretary of State with regard to rail franchises and delivery.

· The night tube would commence in August 2016 and Val Shawcross was aware of the issues regarding noise at night. 

· The Mayor’s manifesto promised to do more on accessibility, including step-free access.
Councillor Loakes asked who from London Councils had been invited to attend Defra’s litter advisory group. Katharina Winbeck (Head of Transport and Environment, London Councils) confirmed that this was currently an officer. She said that the strategy was due to be launched in August 2016, and members were more than welcome to be involved in the advisory group. Councillor Brathwaite and Councillor Coleridge said that they would also like to attend this group. The Chair said that a decision would be ratified on this at the TEC Executive Sub Committee on 21 June 2016.
Decision: The Committee:
· Noted the Chair’s report; and

· Noted that a decision on TEC membership of the Defra litter strategy advisory group would be made through the Groups structure and ratified at the next TEC Executive Sub Committee on 21 July 2016
10.
Constitutional Matters
The Committee received a report that summarised the key changes to constitutional documents recommended to Leaders’ Committee AGM on 7 June 2016. Changes were being recommended to the following documents:

· Minor variations to London Councils Transport and Environment Committee (LCTEC) Governing Agreement and to London Councils’ Governing Agreement;
· Amendments to London Councils Standing Orders;
· Approval of and amendments to London Councils Scheme of Delegation to Officers; and
· Terms of Reference for Sub-Committees and the Sectoral Joint Committee
Decision: The Committee noted the changes to the London Councils’ constitutional documents.  

11.
Fixed Penalty Notices (FPNs) for Flytipping
The Committee received a report that informed members that from 9 May 2016, councils had been able to introduce Fixed Penalty Notices (FPNs) for flytipping. This report asked members whether they wanted to propose a pan-London penalty for consistency.
The Chair informed members that the options for TEC to provide a steer on could be found at paragraph 11 of the report (page 3). He said that a maximum penalty of £400 could be set for flytipping which was for individual boroughs to decide. The Chair said that the Labour Group was leaning towards a maximum fine of £400. It was also down to each borough to decide on what the discount, if any, should be made for early payment of the fine. 
Councillor Loakes said that LB Waltham Forest would be imposing the maximum fine of £400, and planned to have no incentive for early payment. He felt that the boroughs should no longer have to subsidise flytipping. Councillor Coleridge said that he also supported a steer of a £400 fine. Councillor Webbe said that LB Islington had implemented a £400 fine, reduced to £200 for early repayment. Councillor Coleridge said that there also needed to be a proper definition of flytipping.
Decision: The Committee:

· Noted and discussed the report; 
· Noted that TEC recommended a pan-London steer of a maximum FPN of £400 for flytipping; and
· Noted that it was up to individual boroughs to set a discount for early repayment.
12.
Reducing Air Pollution in London
The Committee received a paper that set out more background on the Mayor’s air quality proposals and gave information to members about the process for establishing a London Councils’ position on air quality.
Councillor Demirci said that any recommendations on air quality that were put to the Mayor needed to be deliverable and meaningful. She suggested that some form of modelling should be looked at again. Councillor Doyle said that, although air quality policies had been mentioned in the paper, no costs had been put in the report. Councillor Whitehead said that she would like to see ULEZ extended to outer London boroughs. She said in Sutton, there were a large number of car users due to a lack in availability of public transport, and this was contributing to air pollution. 
Councillor Coleridge voiced concern that the majority of residents did not know what ULEZ was. He said that the new Mayor needed to inform the public about ULEZ and keep them “onside”. Councillor Coleridge said that the Conservative Group did support ULEZ, although this was dependent on how it was carried out.  Councillor Webbe felt that Euro 6 diesel vehicles should not be exempt from the ULEZ, as this was not a “clean” diesel. She said that the borough of Islington had implemented a diesel surcharge of £100. Councillor Usher said that a diesel scrappage scheme was required and that this needed to come from central government.
Alex Williams made the following comments to address members’ concerns:

· There were various phases and consultation taking place regarding the LEZ and ULEZ. The new Mayor was planning to bring a toxicity charge in by 2017 for the most polluting cars.
· There were no specific proposals regarding the ULEZ extension. TfL was also working on alternative boundaries to the North/South circular divide.
· Getting information across to the public and instigating changes in behaviour did not appear to be working at the moment as sales of diesel vehicles were increasing. There was a definite need to increase public understanding of ULEZ and high polluting vehicles.
· There were no proposals to change the regulations regarding Euro 6 diesel. TfL monitoring showed that diesel 6 buses were cleaner.
· The issue of diesel scrappage had been raised with the Secretary of State (SoS) this week. Costs were substantial, but the SoS wanted to look into this.

Councillor Loakes said that he did not support the  North/South circular as a ULEZ boundary. He said that he hoped that there would be an opportunity for the boroughs to give their views prior to formal consultation.
Decision: The Committee noted the report on reducing air pollution in London, and the comments made by members and TfL.
13.
OLEV Go Ultra-Low City Scheme
The Committee considered a report on the Office of Low Emission Vehicles “Go Ultra Low City Scheme”. London had been awarded £13,000,000 in capital funding, as one of the four winning cities from the Scheme, and £240,000 in revenue funding, over the 2016-2020 period. A steering group that consisted of representatives from TfL, the Mayor’s office and London Councils (including the Chair and Conservative and Labour vice-chairs of TEC) had been established to guide the implementation of the projects proposed in London’s bid.
Katharina Winbeck introduced the report and made the following comments:

· Partner organisations were now setting-up governance arrangements. A three-tier structure was now in place - London Councils was represented at the Steering Group, through the Chair and Conservative and Labour vice chairs of TEC. There was also the Programme Board and the borough working group. 
· A borough survey had been undertaken to increase our understanding on how electric charge points are dealt with in the boroughs.
·  We have recently gone out to tender for some consultancy advice on the new delivery partnership for residential and car club charge points and additionally a secondment placement would work with London Councils to drive this element forward. 
· Details from a car-club survey regarding the level of infrastructure they might need to deliver 50% ultra-low emission vehicles in 2025 would follow shortly, and a rapid charging network call-off contract.

· The Ultra-Low City Scheme will support additional infrastructure for rapid chargers and TfL was keen to learn from boroughs for potential sites.
· Eight boroughs had given opinions on re-profiling their bid regarding Neighbourhood of the Future (NoF), to take into account the reduction in bid funds received. The implementation date for this was October 2016.
Councillor Usher said that LB Wandsworth and LB Haringey were working with LB Croydon on the telephone survey. Councillor Webbe voiced concern over the long time frame for EV infrastructure and procurement for electric vehicle charging. Katharina Winbeck said that this question will also be put to the consultants, to ensure that boroughs are able to implement charging infrastructure, which can then be taken on by the delivery partnership once it is set up, which will not be the case before March 2017
Councillor Doyle asked whether there would be standardisation on charging points (ie a general specification going forward). Nick Lester-Davis confirmed that there were already standardised charge points in place, and minimum standards for charging networks were now being looked into. Details on this would be available later this year. Councillor Southwood asked how this related to BluePoint London. She said that it would not be beneficial to have different arrangements. Katharina Winbeck said that charging principles were being looked at. These would be implemented through a structure that was being put in place now. 
Decision: The Committee noted and discussed the OLEV Go Ultra Low City Scheme.
14.
Freedom Pass Progress Report
The Committee received a report that provided members with a general progress update on the Freedom Pass scheme.
Spencer Palmer said that the Freedom Pass renewal had been successful, with a higher rate of online renewal taking place than expected. He informed members that the new online payment portal would pay for itself within two years and would then generate savings.
Decision: The Committee noted the progress update for the Freedom Pass scheme, including the 2016 re-issue and the new customer service improvements.
15.
TEC Committee Dates 2016/17
The Committee considered a report that informed members of the proposed TEC and TEC Executive Sub Committee dates for the municipal year 2016/17
The Chair reminded members of the new 10:00am start time for the TEC Executive Sub Committee meetings, in order for the City of London TEC member to attend.
Decision: The Committee noted and agreed the dates for TEC and TEC Executive Sub Committee meetings for 2016/17.
16.
Minutes of the Meeting of the TEC Main Meeting held on 23 March 2016
The minutes of the TEC Main meeting held on 23 March 2016 were agreed as an accurate record by Committee. 
The meeting finished at 15:40pm
Minutes of TEC Main held on 16 June 2016                  
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